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by both the owner or operator and the 
Regional Administrator, as evidenced 
by the return receipts. 

(iii) If the owner or operator fails to 
provide alternate financial assurance 
as specified in this section and obtain 
the written approval of such alternate 
assurance from the Regional Adminis-
trator within 90 days after receipt by 
both the owner or operator and the Re-
gional Administrator of a notice of 
cancellation of the corporate guar-
antee from the guarantor, the guar-
antor will provide such alternative fi-
nancial assurance in the name of the 
owner or operator. 

(g) Use of multiple financial mecha-
nisms. An owner or operator may sat-
isfy the requirements of this section by 
establishing more than one financial 
mechanism per injection well. These 
mechanisms are limited to trust funds, 
surety bonds, guaranteeing payment 
into a trust fund, letters of credit, and 
insurance. The mechanisms must be as 
specified in paragraphs (a), (b), (d), and 
(e), respectively, of this section, except 
that it is the combination of mecha-
nisms, rather than the single mecha-
nism, which must provide financial as-
surance for an amount at least equal to 
the adjusted plugging and abandon-
ment cost. If an owner or operator uses 
a trust fund in combination with a sur-
ety bond or letter of credit, he may use 
that trust fund as the standby trust 
fund for the other mechanisms. A sin-
gle standby trust may be established 
for two or more mechanisms. The Re-
gional Administrator may invoke any 
or all of the mechanisms to provide for 
plugging and abandonment of the injec-
tion well. 

(h) Use of a financial mechanism for 
multiple facilities. An owner or operator 
may use a financial assurance mecha-
nism specified in this section to meet 
the requirements of this section for 
more than one injection well. Evidence 
of financial assurance submitted to the 
Regional Administrator must include a 
list showing, for each injection well, 
the EPA Identification Number, name, 
address, and the amount of funds for 
plugging and abandonment assured by 
the mechanism. If the injection wells 
covered by the mechanism are in more 
than one Region, identical evidence of 
financial assurance must be submitted 

to and maintained with the Regional 
Administrators of all such Regions. 
The amount of funds available through 
the mechanism must be no less than 
the sum of funds that would be avail-
able if a separate mechanism had been 
established and maintained for each in-
jection well. In directing funds avail-
able through the mechanism for plug-
ging and abandonment of any of the in-
jection wells covered by the mecha-
nism, the Regional Administrator may 
direct only the amount of funds des-
ignated for that injection well, unless 
the owner or operator agrees to use ad-
ditional funds available under the 
mechanism. 

(i) Release of the owner or operator 
from the requirements of this section. 
Within 60 days after receiving certifi-
cations from the owner or operator and 
an independent registered professional 
engineer that plugging and abandon-
ment has been accomplished in accord-
ance with the plugging and abandon-
ment plan, the Regional Administrator 
will notify the owner or operator in 
writing that he is no longer required by 
this section to maintain financial as-
surance for plugging and abandonment 
of the injection well, unless the Re-
gional Administrator has reason to be-
lieve that plugging and abandonment 
has not been in accordance with the 
plugging and abandonment plan. 

§ 144.64 Incapacity of owners or opera-
tors, guarantors, or financial insti-
tutions. 

(a) An owner or operator must notify 
the Regional Administrator by cer-
tified mail of the commencement of a 
voluntary or involuntary proceeding 
under title 11 (Bankruptcy), U.S. Code, 
naming the owner or operator as debt-
or, within 10 business days after the 
commencement of the proceeding. A 
guarantor of a corporate guarantee as 
specified in § 144.63(f) must make such a 
notification if he is named as debtor, as 
required under the terms of the guar-
antee (§ 144.70(f)). 

(b) An owner or operator who fulfills 
the requirements of § 144.63 by obtain-
ing a letter of credit, surety bond, or 
insurance policy will be deemed to be 
without the required financial assur-
ance or liability coverage in the event 
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of bankruptcy, insolvency, or a suspen-
sion or revocation of the license or 
charter of the issuing institution. The 
owner or operator must establish other 
financial assurance or liability cov-
erage within 60 days after such an 
event. 

§ 144.65 Use of State-required mecha-
nisms. 

(a) For a facility located in a State 
where EPA is administering the re-
quirements of this subpart but where 
the State has plugging and abandon-
ment regulations that include require-
ments for financial assurance of plug-
ging and abandonment, an owner or op-
erator may use State-required finan-
cial mechanisms to meet the require-
ments of this subpart if the Regional 
Administrator determines that the 
State mechanisms are at least equiva-
lent to the mechanisms specified in 
this subpart. The Regional Adminis-
trator will evaluate the equivalency of 
the mechanisms mainly in terms of (1) 
certainty of the availability of funds 
for the required plugging and abandon-
ment activities and (2) the amount of 
funds that will be made available. The 
Regional Administrator may also con-
sider other factors. The owner or oper-
ator must submit to the Regional Ad-
ministrator evidence of the establish-
ment of the mechanism together with a 
letter requesting that the State-re-
quired mechanism be considered ac-
ceptable for meeting the requirements 
of this subpart. The submittal must in-
clude the following information: The 
facility’s EPA Identification Number, 
name and address, and the amounts of 
funds for plugging and abandonment 
coverage assured by the mechanism. 
The Regional Administrator will notify 
the owner or operator of his determina-
tion regarding the mechanism’s accept-
ability. The Regional Administrator 
may require the owner or operator to 
submit additional information as is 
deemed necessary for making this de-
termination. 

(b) If a State-required mechanism is 
found acceptable as specified in para-
graph (a) of this section except for the 
amount of funds available, the owner 
or operator may satisfy the require-
ments of this subpart by increasing the 
funds available through the State-re-

quired mechanism or using additional 
mechanisms as specified in this sub-
part. The amounts of funds available 
through the State and Federal mecha-
nisms must at least equal the amounts 
required by this subpart. 

§ 144.66 State assumption of responsi-
bility. 

(a) If a State either assumes legal re-
sponsibility for an owner’s or opera-
tor’s compliance with the plugging and 
abandonment requirements of these 
regulations or assures that funds will 
be available from State sources to 
cover these requirements, the owner or 
operator will be in compliance with the 
requirements of this subpart if the Re-
gional Administrator determines that 
the State’s assumption of responsi-
bility is at least equivalent to the 
mechanisms specified in this subpart. 
The Regional Administrator will evalu-
ate the equivalency of State guaran-
tees mainly in terms of (1) certainty of 
the availability of funds for the re-
quired plugging and abandonment cov-
erage and (2) the amount of funds that 
will be made available. The Regional 
Administrator may also consider other 
factors. The owner or operator must 
submit to the Regional Administrator 
a letter from the State describing the 
nature of the State’s assumption of re-
sponsibility together with a letter from 
the owner or operator requesting that 
the State’s asumption of responsibility 
be considered acceptable for meeting 
the requirements of this subpart. The 
letter from the State must include, or 
have attached to it, the following in-
formation: the facility’s EPA Identi-
fication Number, name and address, 
and the amounts of funds for plugging 
and abandonment coverage that are 
guaranteed by the State. The Regional 
Administrator will notify the owner or 
operator of his determination regard-
ing the acceptability of the State’s 
guarantee in lieu of mechanisms speci-
fied in this subpart. The Regional Ad-
ministrator may require the owner or 
operator to submit additional informa-
tion as is deemed necessary to make 
this determination. Pending this deter-
mination, the owner or operator will be 
deemed to be in compliance with 
§ 144.63. 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 07:41 Sep 01, 2011 Jkt 223166 PO 00000 Frm 00759 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\223166.XXX 223166er
ow

e 
on

 D
S

K
5C

LS
3C

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R


		Superintendent of Documents
	2014-08-19T08:15:55-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




